Lyons Dissolution Meeting

June 12th, 2013

Dissolution members present:  Corrine Kleisle, John Cinelli, Jim Pacello, Joan Smith, Sergei Barteshevich, Jim Brady, Brian Manktelow, Richard Bogan, Dan LaGasse

MRB Members present:  Connie Sowards, Diana Smith

Videographer:  Mark DeCracker

Meeting was called to order at 6:36 pm

General business discussion – 

Benefits - Consultants will be using the current Town handbook for the employee benefits to figure out the cost of consolidation.  Any new employees that go to the Town will be subject to the current Town handbook.  Any new employee going to the Town of Lyons after January 2012 has a limit of $5,000.00 paid for the health insurance.   Salaries will be discussed separately, this is just for benefits.   Voted, Corrine Kleisle opposed the vote and Richard Bogan abstained.  Majority ruled the acceptance of the vote.

Salaries – Use current salaries for Police, Fire, and Town of Lyons Highway Dept for a guideline for the consultants to use for figuring expenses.   Will need to use like job classification Town figures.  If there isn’t a Town like position, the current Village salary would be used.   If Village employees receive a stipend, longevity, any add -ons, then the consultants will also include this into their figures.  Voted, all in favor - passed

Dissolution Date – (MRB will post on the Lyons Dissolution website) – When the committee is complete with the recommendation and have turned everything over to the consultants, they will then work off all of their figures.  The recommendation will then go to the village (if the village is ok with it), it will then need to be published for 4 weeks in a row (that will then bring us to the middle of August).  The Village will then need to set up a public hearing which is 35-90 days after the original presentation was given to them.  At the public hearing, if there is a lot of dissent or questions, the village board can ask the committee to come up with amendments.  The committee will present the amendments to the Village, it will then need to be published again for another 4 weeks, another public hearing.  If all goes well from there, then there is 45 days for the voters to come up with a petition to ask for a new vote (Dec 2013). If there are enough signatures then it would 60-90 days to re-vote (February/March 2014) on the recommendation/dissolution before decided if there will be dissolution.  After that is done, it will then go to the Village/Town to do the dissolution process (which took Seneca Falls a 1 ½ years to complete).   May 31st, 2015 will be the set dissolution date for the Village.   The Town will need to budget for June to December 2015 in their 2014 budget.   Voted – all in favor – passed

Admin/Finance will meet with the comptroller within the next week.   There are 3 different funds (water/sewer/general) and how they will inner relate as far as employees wages, etc.    

Also, how is the tap gap going to affect them?  Diana mentioned that the controller’s office would work with the Town.  It is considered a new municipality and may provide a year one. 

The village has several reserve funds and will need clarification on how these are handled

Insurance, cost & liability, lighting districts, workers compensation, filing an AUD & audit are other items that this committee will be discussing.  

A report will be done next Thursday.

Questions from last meeting:

Town Clerk position – Can this position accept the water/sewer billing?  

Highway Superintendent – Can he be assigned additional duties being an elected official, such as water/sewer supervisor?  

Will there be additional compensation for the Town Clerk/Highway Superintendent for these additional responsibilities.

Districts:

Discussed the Lighting District – options given:

a) Alloway, Gristmill and the current Village residents would become one lighting district and they would be the only ones paying for the lights as a line item on their tax bill.

b) If there weren’t a district then everybody in the town/village would pay for lighting.

Village is $100,000.00 now and Alloway/Gristmill is $10,000.00 for lighting.

Committee voted on option A – John Cinelli opposed, balance of the committee voted yes for this. Passed.

Richard Bogan brought to the committee that they should speak with NYSEG representative for further information on lighting districts.

Committee decided to keep it at 3 different districts for the time being.  

The committee rescinded the vote and has tabled this until next week.

Public Works:

Recommended that the public works department will remain unchanged.  Other than obvious merge of Town/Village employee’s responsibilities.  There should be 11 full time employees this includes 1 mechanic and 1 foreman for the water/sewer and 1 for the street/highway.  They will merge responsibilities creating a more efficient workforce, thus saving time/money.  At this time there is no opportunity to eliminate layers.  The town handbook will be followed.  The salaries will remain the same thru the transition at which time the Town will hire full time employees as per the town handbook guidelines.  The result is substantial savings.  This committees recommendations are based in part thru interviews with extensive research with Mike Salerno and Jake Emmel.  All equipment currently in use will remain, eliminating duplication as deemed necessary.  The equipment will then be sold and monies used to purchase other items as needed.  The equipment reserve budget in the new entity will remain the same.  It will be the responsibility for the Town/Village employees to update or acquire licenses/certifications.  Contractual services for cemetery maintenance would still be required.  Summer labor would continue with 2 full time laborers at $7.50 an hour (on/about the 3rd week in June to Sept 1st).  Cost of contractual service at $35,000 per year will remain unchanged including youth agencies.  No change in shared services.  The highway sub committee has reviewed both the town/village highway operations.  Although each dept is a highway related the village has other items different than the town highway dept.  (example:   maintenance of parks/brush pick up/water main breaks/canal trail maintenance).  Both town and village critical services are similar (example road maintenance, snow removal road/sidewalk, storm emergency cleanup, flooding/blizzard hazards.)  Village highway total budget is $1,103,000 this includes all benefits such as social security, workman’s comp, NYS retirement, medical insurance and unemployment.  The total village highway revenue which comes from the state funded chips consolidated highway improvement program amount to $79,659.00 per year however there is at $238,971.00 in the revenue account which is a 3 year accumulation that should be spent on road repairs.  Total Town highway budget is $1,158, 000 which includes all benefits that were described in the Village breakdown.  There are some items that are in the town highway budget that is not related to highway such as $65,000 maintenance to the joint Lyons landfill and $53,000 maintenance of cemeteries.  Revenues chips money from the state that the town received at $135,000 per year.  The best the sub committee could do for breakdown is 45% snow removal (depending on the weather), 5% shop time for equipment repairs, 30% road construction and helping other towns, 20% overall maintenance, mowing/ditching/cutting shoulders.  Canal project is done with in kind services which means equipment, fuel is free and labor is reimbursed.  Upon dissolution, Town/village employees must learn each other’s jobs to ensure continuity in the workforce as well as procure appropriate licensing to operate all machinery.  Each employee will be expected to operated the different types of equipment that relate to water main breaks, etc.   Village and Town equipment should be accessed as to where it can be used more efficiently. Duplication of equipment can better be determined after the merge.  We should look at all services for duplication.  One important improvement will be working as one unit.  If the town goes out the village goes out, one person will make this call.  Parks/lawns/flowers and roadside would be a concentrated effort to eliminate part time seasonal.  These are a few suggestions to reduce costs:  split shifts for wintertime reducing overtime, consider contracting out park maintenance.  Alternatives consolidate both highway depts. into a inter-municipal agreement.  This committee sees substantial savings in the transition to town in the form of benefit reductions.  

Brian mentioned that the $65,000 for the joint landfill maintenance and $53,000 cemetery maintenance is in the general fund not the highway fund.

Tabled until June 20th, then will vote on the recommendation.

Public Safety:

Animal control services – The Town of Lyons currently provides animal control services pursuant to the requirement article 7 of the NYS agriculture and market law.  As a Town function the dissolution will have no impact to that service.  The village police in the interest of service to citizens often provide a first response to animal complaints but usually enforcement in the form of an arrest, issuance of a ticket for animal seizure if the responsibility of the animal control officer.  In the event that the Town forms a Town Police Dept, there are times that it may be more expedite for a police officer issue a ticket or affect an arrest.  In general, the dissolution will have little or no impact of services on the Town.    Voted – all in favor – passed

Fire Department – Recommendation for post dissolution fire protection – The sub committee has studied the operation of the current Village of Lyons Fire Dept and has made observations and formed opinions regarding the operation of that service.

The Village of Lyons currently maintains the Lyons Fire Dept.  This department is the only Fire Dept in the town of Lyons.  As such, it provides fire protection and rescue services approximately within the geographical boundaries of the Town of Lyons.  As with other fire departments in Wayne County, it participates in a mutual aid network with other agencies.  Lyons provides some specialized services such as combined space rescue to adjacent communities.

Currently the Lyons Fire Dept attributes quick response to its use of paid drivers.  These drivers, 2 full time and 8 part time provide 24 hour, 7 days a week coverage and also maintain equipment and the fire hall when not on fire calls.  In addition to the paid drivers, approximately 60 volunteers staff the department.  Approximately 30 of those volunteers are considered active, maintaining training levels needed to respond to emergency calls.  The subcommittee encourages continues volunteer participation and support in order to maintain the current level of service and response enjoyed by the community.  The sub committee recognizes services provided in addition to fire suppression, those including but not limited to, hazardous material calls, rescue, extrication and confine space rescue calls and assists at motor vehicle accidents.  The department, with all paid drivers being EMT certified, provides response to cardio-respiratory calls and back up EMS calls.

The cost of the fire dept is currently a shared expense.  The current budgeted cost of the fire dept is $338,000, including a $10,000 contribution to a fire truck reserve fund.  Of this cost, the town contributes 40 percent as a line item expense.  These amounts are consistent with costs identified by the sub committee in preliminary reports, those being total $257,056 expense, $103,776 paid by the village and $153,280 by the Town.  The $257,056 expense did not include the $10,000 contribution to the fire truck reserve fund, debt service, nor was the amount adjusted for new fiscal year.  Upon formation of the fire district, the cost of the fire dept would be assessed tax to all properties within that district.

The sub committee recognizes the need to transition fire protection smoothly from the current village entity, to a fire district with the same geographical boundaries as now services.  Those services should continue in the manner that will maintain the current ISO ratings for properties in the Town of Lyons.

It is the recommendation for the sub committee that upon dissolution of the village, all equipment and operations be transferred to a fire district, encompassing the town of Lyons.  All equipment should be transferred to the fire district and operations should continue to be housed in the current fire hall on Water Street.  The committee recommends the current debt of approximately $124,000.00, incurred through the purchase of fire trucks also be transferred to the fire district, after it is reduced by whatever funds may be held in a reserve fund for fire truck purchase.

The sub committee recognizing the benefit to the community recommends continuing the positions of paid drivers and current response procedures at time of transition.  These positions, along with operations and expenses of the fire district, will be subject to the approval of a board of fire commissioners.  Those commissioners, initially appointed by the town board, would be accountable to the electorate.  The budget would be subject to voter approval similar to a school budget.  The sub committee recommends the board of fire commissioners carefully consider methods to control staffing expenses, specifically the overtime budget, currently costing approximately $22,000.00

Note:  ISO rating – a manner of determining insurance rates for properties located in a geographical area based on evaluations of fire protection services.

Real property would also be turned over to the fire district.

The paid driver will drive a fire truck to a call and the volunteers will meet the driver at the location of the call.  The paid driver never leaves the town/village of Lyons when on duty.

The fire reserve will pay down any current debt and then transfer over to the fire district.  The balance of the debt will transfer to the district. The Admin/Finance will also check with the comptroller on this.  

Will vote next week on the Fire Dept.

Police Dept

The sub committee has studied the operation of the current village of Lyons police dept. and has made observations and formed opinions regarding the operation service.  The village of Lyons currently maintains the Lyons police dept.  This dept provided police services to the village of Lyons residents and properties.  24-hour coverage is provided by a staff of 8 full time police officers consisting of a chief of police, 2 sergeants, 5 full time police officers and 2 civilian clerks.  Additionally 5 part time police officers are available to supplement gaps in scheduling and provide additional staff for special circumstances or events.  One of those part time officers offers the services of a certified canine.  Additional assistance in the way of staff and specialized services is provided by the Wayne County Sheriffs office and NYS Police.  Liaisons are maintained with Wayne County probation, NYS parole and various federal agencies such as DEA, ATF and FBI.  The dept is an active participant in Wayne Net the local drug task force.  One of the civilian clerk positions enforces parking regulations in the downtown area and provides crossing guard service to the Elementary school.  The cost of the police dept is currently a village expense.  According to MRB studies that total cost is $960, 223.00 a year.  This amount is consistent with costs identified by sub committee and preliminary reports that being $878,000 per year which does not include $53,000 per year for a police officer on extended police disability (referred to as 207C municipal law) nor a $8,000.00 line item that being the police car reserve fund contribution and the amount adjusted for the new fiscal year.  It is the recommendation of the sub committee that upon of dissolution of village of Lyons the town of Lyons form a town police dept encompassing the geographic boundaries of the town.  All equipment and services would be transferred to the town police dept.  The town would provide 24 hour 7 days a week police services to the town of Lyons residents and properties.  As was the case in the village the town of village police dept would reach out to the Wayne county sheriffs, NYS police and other law enforcement agencies to assist with this expanded responsibility.  The cost of the town police dept would be distributed across the entire town assessment.  The procedure to establish a town police dept is provided in NYS town law section 150.  The sub committee recognizes the need to transition police services as smoothly as possible.  To accomplish this transaction the sub committee recognizes village police officer and civilian clerks be offered employment by the town as new town employees.  Rank and seniority within title should be maintained.  Terms and conditions of that employment will be established by the town at the time of dissolution.  The town will then evaluate the terms and conditions within the first year of operation of the town police dept.  The sub committee recommends consideration should be given to the location of the police station.  Ideally the town police would be located at the same location at 72 William St.  Radio and computer service wiring is already in place and operational.  Location provides a central contact point for citizens.   In this consideration, it is important to suggest to other sub committees that the court be located in the same building.  The court could be operated effectively in the current village board meeting room converting the back conference room to an access point to police.  This would enhance the security to the court and facilitate processing of prisoners.  At some point the town may consider acquisition of the vacant property to the north of the William street building.  The sub committee recommends maintaining a reserve fund for the purchase of police vehicles.  Contributions to that fund should be adjusted so as to allow replace of a vehicle when needed.  The Public Safety committee recognizes considerations of other sub committees will have a direct impact on the operation of the proposed Town police dept.  The Town board, when addressing the consolidation of village and town codes should carefully consider adoption of quality of life codes, such as property maintenance, animal control and nuisance abatement.  The use of these codes by the police working with animal control and code enforcement both currently Town functions will significantly impact the environment in which lawfulness and safety is insured.  Parking regulations insure safe pedestrian and vehicle traffic flow and facilitate access to business’ and street maintenance.  Street lighting provides a safer, more pleasant environment and discourages criminal activity.  The Town should encourage close working relationships amongst all public safety entities so as to deliver efficient and effective service to the community.

The Public safety sub committee were not all in agreement with the above recommendation therefore a new recommendation will need to be presented to the committee.

Question:  How long does a 207C last for an injured police officer?  This officer receives raises each year but does not receive benefits (hospitalization, etc.)

Respectfully submitted, 

Connie Rios

Scribe

